MINUTES OF THE MEETING OF
RIBBY WITH WREA PARISH COUNCIL

Held At Wrea Green Institute

On 12 JANUARY 2015 at 19.30 Hours 
Present: Cllr. Mrs. J.L. Wardell (Chairman), Cllrs. J.W. Dobson, 
J.M.  Molyneux, J.C. Maskell, Mrs. P.A. Naylor, Mrs. C.E. Wheatman, and 
Cty. Cllr. P. Cllrs., Rigby. 
There were seven members of the public in attendance.

15/126 APOLOGIES and DECLARATION of INTERESTS
1. Apologies: Cllrs. Ms. P.M. Durran, K.J. Lupton and br. Cllr. F.A. Andrews.
2. Declarations of Interest: None received.
3. Written Request for New SPI Dispensation – None received.

15/127 The MINUTES of the meetings of the 15 December 2014, which had previously been circulated to all councillors, were approved and signed by the Chairman.
15/128 POLICE/CRIME and DISORDER

In the absence of a police representative the Clerk advised that PCSO Sterling had reported by E-Mail that there had been 4 reported crimes in December, 3 at Ribby Hall Leisure Village and 1 in the village where two bicycles were stolen from a garage on First Avenue. PCSO Sterling has spoken to the contractors about the hazardous parking at the end of Mill Lane and will keep a continuing watch but requested that councillors also monitored the situation.
Cllr. Mrs. Wheatman advised that the hazardous parking at the Ribby Avenue/Willow Drive junction was as bad as ever and Cllr. Dobson reported that contractors were causing similar problems at the Bryning Lane/South Green junction.  There was also a major problem throughout the village in relation to dog fouling. The Clerk is to advise PCSO Sterling of the above.
15/129 FYLDE BOROUGH/LANCASHIRE COUNTY COUNCILS
1.1 Lancashire County Councillor Report  - Cllr. Rigby reported that he had nothing to report and he had not been advised when the consultation relating to the proposed change in village speed limits was to take place. He agreed to follow up the hazardous kerb and large pothole on the Westby side of the Station Road bridge.
1.2. Fylde Borough Councillor Report – In the absence of Cllr. F.R. Andrews the Clerk reported Cllr. Andrews had reiterated that he had received many complaints regarding the length of highway the current speed limit covered within the parish.
15/130 PLANNING    

1. Applications:-
14/0880 Land to North View Farm, Ribby Road
Proposed Outline Planning Application for Up to 15 Dwellings with Access from Ribby Road (All Other Matters Reserved)

The meeting was opened from 19.40 hours to 19.51 hours to allow attendees to make their points.
After a long discussion, and on the Chairman’s casting vote, the Council RESOLVED to OBJECT to the proposal for the following reasons:-

This application increases the size of the existing approved site at North View Farm which is considered excessive in scale for Wrea Green and will detract from the character of the area in question. It is in countryside outside the village settlement area and considered contrary to the extant Fylde Local Plan, the National  Planning Policy Framework (NPPF), as well as the emerging Fylde Local Plan. This proposal does not adequately address any of the three dimensions of the NPPF and the current Emerging Local Plan.

Despite the lack of a Fylde Borough 5 year housing supply (if this has any possibility of being achieved based on current directives) , it is not considered sustainable as it does not address any of the three dimensions of the NPPF paragraphs 17 and 58 which seeks to promote sustainability.  It is also contrary to SP2 and HL2 of the extant Fylde Local Plan. The proposed access will further exacerbate the traffic volume entering and egressing Ribby Road which is already under severe pressure at long peak periods as this thoroughfare is currently experiencing an unrealistic increasing volume of traffic for a village road of this type. In view of the existing approved residential developments in the village the local primary school is not in a position to accept a further increase in the number of children in the village.

This application would also represent the irreversible loss of further versatile good quality agricultural land outside the village settlement area.  The local farmers are in need of such best versatile land particularly now that large sections around this farming orientated village have already been lost to what is considered unnecessary housing development.  Once again developers are trying to downgrade land quality because of poor previous husbandry not on a realistic land assessment basis. Therefore, Policy EC3 of the Emerging Plan would not be complied with. 

The development would also create a harder urban edge to what is a rural view of a rural village when approaching from the A583 Fox Lane Ends entrance road to the village. Moreover, the type of housing predicted is not what is needed in the village as highlighted by the evolving Parish Neighbourhood Plan. Wrea Green is historically a rural village with a farming history and is surrounded by long established farming activities and there is a need for all available farming land. This particular good quality land has been rented by a local farmer for many years. Consequently, it would not be prudent and irreversible to release this location for housing development, particularly as there is little need for new additional dwellings in the village.  Again the Emerging Local Plan recognises the importance of farming and agriculture within the borough and indicates that support and protection is appropriate.
The poor village sewage and drainage infrastructure will be put further under pressure by this proposed development when all the other approved housing sites are taken into account, and once developed.  The village pumping station at The Brooklands has already often been under so severe pressure and at times effluent overflow has to be directed to Wrea Brook. Residents lower down Wrea Brook are also alarmed at the potential additional water that could be directed to this water course as localised flooding is already evident from time to time.  Although contrary to the United Utilities viewpoint, made in the Parish Council’s view without sufficient local knowledge or a willingness to listen, the community is well aware that the current infrastructure of the village is already under severe pressure and in reality locally not considered adequate even for the existing development commitments. The majority of drainage, top water and sewage, use or connect to one system which already causes problems in several areas of the village, including the recently developed 15 houses near to the village centre. This problem has been confirmed by visiting United Utilities employees. United Utilities visitors’ knowledge of the drainage/sewage systems in Wrea Green has often been awry and needed local guidance.

In short, with the additional housing already approved this development is not sustainable on an economic, environment or social basis. Although it is accepted that the Emerging Fylde Plan has not yet been ratified it should be given credibility as it is nearing fruition. This development does not comply with the Emerging Plan to 2030 or Emerging Neighbourhood Plan, only delayed pending adoption of the Fylde Local Plan, on several counts. The village has already seen a sizeable increase in housing with the existing planning approvals and it is considered by this Council that it has already accommodated more than its fair share of the borough housing requirement. Additional housing commitment would worsen the village ambience for both existing and new residents and further destroy the existing rural village characteristic which coupled with the fact there is no local evidence of need for the additional housing proposed, this Council considers there is no alternative but to recommend refusal.

In the event of this Council’s recommendation for refusal being overturned, the Council recommends that the following conditions are given full consideration and  included in the conditions:- 

· As the additional housing is in close proximity to the Wrea Green Conservation Area there should be a Public Realm payment to enhance this area.

· A footpath from the development onto Ribby Road from the extended development to improve foot traffic safety (this is easily achievable).

· In view of the anticipated problem of the existing Wrea Brook culvert under Station Road not being adequate to cope with all the additional discharge of top water created by the development, that the developer contributes to an enlarged culvert at this location  to meet and demonstrate that water run off generated up to and including the 1 in 100 year critical storm assessment can be accommodated at this point and prevent localised flooding.

· The development includes needed accommodation has highlighted by the Neighbourhood Plan i.e. quality bungalows and sheltered accommodation. 

14/0884 60 Bryning Lane


Proposed Two Storey Side and Rear Extension, Extension to Rear



Dormer, Detached Garage and New Front Boundary Wall.

No Objection.

2. Update from CAPOW – Following the latest CAPOW newsletter John Rowson had nothing further to report.
15/131 RECREATION GROUNDS and OPEN SPACES 
1.  Carnival Car Display on the Green – 31 May 2015 – It was RESOLVED that the event could take place subject to £2m public liability being in place, sight of a risk assessment and method statement, vehicles leaving the green from the nearest egress, any damage being repaired at the cost of the event organisers, and the event not taking place if the condition of the green was too wet.
15/132 FINANCIAL and STANDING ORDERS MATTERS

1. Parish Council Draft Accounts for the Period Ended 31 December 2014 

(Appendix 2) – The Clerk circulated and outlined the budget comparisons which were accepted and approved. 
The Chairman advised that the advertising of the Clerk vacancy would generate a cost and the Clerk informed the Council that this would come out of the general reserve budget. 
2.  Payment of Accounts:-
The following accounts were approved for payment:-

300127 H.J. Gigg

January Salary
       £ 641-61 net

300128 L. Weatherby
January Salary
       £  292-50 net


300129 HMRC

January Payment
       £  178-99   net

300130 In Track

Christmas Switch – On    £  15-00 net £  18-00 gr


300131 J.Wildish Landspe
Clearing Leaves – Open S£  45-00 net £ 54-00 gr   
300132 Acer


Clear Moss Willow Dr      £  40-00 net £ 48-00 gr

300133 Guardian Con. Band Christmas switch –On     £ 100-00 net

300134 R.Lancaster & son   Various Groundwork        £2071-00 net £2469-20 gr 300135 N W in Bloom
Entry Fee

         £ 50-00 net



15/ 133 VILLAGE ACTIVITIES
1. Entry North West in Bloom 2015 – It was RESOLVED that the village would enter the 2015 competition and the entry fee of £50-00 would be met from the appropriate budget.
15/134 HIGHWAYS 

1. General Matters – No matters raised.
15/135  PARISH COUNCIL MATTERS  
1. Workshops for Councillors and the New Clerk – No interest was shown at this stage.
2. SLCC 2015 Regional Roadshow – Bolton – Wednesday 25 March 2015 – It was RESOLVED that  Cllrs. Dobson and Mrs. Wardell would attend at a cost of £79 each..
3. Review Council Meeting Dates – it was RESOLVED that the meetings would usually in future be on a Wednesday.  The following dates were agreed:-
12 February

12 March

23April

13 May as well as the Annual Parish Meeting which would commence at 7 p.m.
15/136  CLERK’S REPORT (Appendix 1)

The Clerk’s report, which was circulated to all members before the meeting, was noted and accepted.

15/137 The Meeting Closed at 21.47 Hours
The Next Meeting is on the 12 February 2015.     


Cllr. Mrs. J.L. Wardell



12 February 2015
Chairman

